HORLEY TOWN COUNCIL
Leisure & Amenities Committee
Minutes of a meeting of the above-named Committee held at the Albert Rooms,

Albert Road, Horley on Tuesday 4 November 2014 at 7.30 pm.

	Present
	Councillors
	Jack Chapman – in the Chair

	
	
	R Bethell

	
	
	M George

	
	
	M Goldsmith

	
	
	Samantha Marshall

	
	
	V Marshall

	
	
	R Olliver

	
	
	D Powell

	
	
	R Sherwin

J Spratt

F Stimpson

	
	
	

	In Attendance
	
	A Jones (Town Clerk)

	
	
	C Fenton (Deputy Town Clerk)


L 3539
Apologies and Reasons for Absence



RESOLVED:  that the apologies of Cllrs James Baird and Simon 
Marshall be accepted, for reasons as specified in the attendance 
register. (Cllr Robinson was absent.) 
L 3540

Declarations of Interest & Dispensations 

There were no Declarations of Interest, specific to the meeting, neither were there any requests for Dispensations for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests.

RESOLVED:  noted.
	L 3541
	Public Forum

	
	No members of the public were present.
RESOLVED:  noted.


	L 3542
	Approval of Minutes

Leisure and Amenities Committee, 9 September 2014 

	
	The minutes of the above meeting of the Leisure and Amenities Committee were presented for confirmation by Committee members and signature by the Committee Chairman.

RESOLVED:  that the minutes of the above meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee, including all confidential items, be approved.



	L 3543
L 3544
L 3545
	Footpath Refurbishment, Horley Recreation Ground

The Clerk advised that the start of the work had been delayed, due to the extension of the visit by the funfair, necessitated by the recent wet weather.  

RESOLVED:  noted.
Request to Bring Circus to Horley

The Deputy Clerk advised that John Lawson’s Circus would be visiting Court Lodge Fields from 19 – 21 May 2015.

 RESOLVED:  noted.

Horse Riding at Court Lodge Fields and Riverside Walk

Cllr George advised that metal barriers had been installed at the far end of Riverside Walk to prevent access by horses.

RESOLVED:  noted.  



	L 3546

	Horley Churchyards 
Members were updated on the meeting of the Churchyards Committee, which had taken place in October.  (Minutes of the previous meeting held in August are appended.)  Thanks had been recorded for the £4,000 grant awarded by the Town Council.  It had been suggested that another contractor be invited to submit a quotation for the Grounds Maintenance Contract.  Team Rector Calvert Prentis was to contact Cllr Powell regarding assistance with drawing up a revised specification for the contract.  Members stressed that the Town Council should only offer its help and should not be involved in any decision making process.
RESOLVED:  noted. 
  

	L 3547

	Grounds Maintenance Report

Members were updated on recent monthly meetings, which had been held with the Borough Council’s Grounds Maintenance Operations Manager.  The Clerk added that there had been no recent complaints about rats at Horley Recreation Ground.  Concerns had been raised that Borough Council staff were driving their vans across grassed areas, when collecting rubbish however their Manager had given assurance that this would no longer happen and had added that his staff had been provided with a wheelbarrow to assist with collections.  Cllr Stimpson added that Borough Council staff were clearing away leaves very thoroughly.
RESOLVED:  noted.  


	L 3548
	Playground Inspections 

	
	RESOLVED: that receipt be noted of the Contractor’s detailed weekly 

and daily visual playground inspection reports.


	L 3549
	Repairs to Playground Equipment

The Deputy Clerk advised that the Air Skier fitness equipment had been removed as it was beyond repair.
RESOLVED:  noted.


	L 3550

	Annual Inspections of Playgrounds
The Deputy Clerk advised that the Play Inspection Company would be carrying out the annual inspections in November.
RESOLVED:  that payment of £295 plus VAT be approved.  

(No increase from previous year.)


	L 3551
	Review of Playground Inspection Regime
Members reviewed the current regime, whereby a full written inspection of all playgrounds was carried out on a weekly basis, five visual inspections per week were carried out at Horley Recreation Ground and two visual inspections per week carried out at other playgrounds.  Members questioned whether the number of visual inspections per week might be reduced, particularly during the winter months.  Following further discussion, the following was resolved:
RESOLVED:

i) that a full risk assessment of all play areas be carried out, prior to any reduction in frequency taking place.

ii) that the matter be re-considered at a future meeting.



	L 3552
	Funfair, Horley Recreation Ground

Members were advised that, due to inclement weather, the funfair had remained for a further week.  An additional £500 had been received from the proprietor, making a total amount of £1,700.  There had been no complaints from residents of Hevers Avenue, however one resident from further away had raised a number of concerns.  Members discussed the matter and were of the opinion that it was important to provide a variety of events at the park for local residents to enjoy.  It was also noted that, although the funfair had unavoidably remained for an additional week, overall there had been no increased frequency in the number of attendances by these types of entertainments at this park.
RESOLVED:  that the Committee Chairman contact the resident accordingly.  (A copy of his response is appended.) 


	L 3553
L 3553)
	Toilet Facilities, Horley Recreation Ground

Members considered initial costings received from a company that provided public toilets.  The Clerk reminded members that additional income might be generated from selling advertising space and that it might be possible to combine the facility with a refreshments kiosk.  The Clerk added that the matter was very much at an exploratory stage and other contractors would be contacted.  Members agreed that it would also be beneficial to look at facilities provided by the Borough Council at Lady Neville Recreation Ground in Banstead, as well as their plans for a facility at Earlswood Lakes.
RESOLVED:  that the matter be considered further at a future meeting. 
 

	L 3554
	Bonfire & Firework Display, Horley Recreation Ground
Members reviewed the recent event, which had been organised by the Horley & District Round Table with assistance from the Horley Lions.  Whilst the event had been a great success, raising over £5,000 for local good causes, members were concerned about damage to the grassed areas, caused mainly by excessive tractor use.  
RESOLVED:  that, in accordance with the Town Council’s terms and conditions, the organisation be requested to pay for any reinstatement costs.



	L 3555
	Donkey Derby & Dog Show, Horley Recreation Ground

Members considered a request from the Horley Lions to hold their Donkey Derby and Charity Dog Show in the park on Sunday 13 September 2015.

RESOLVED:  that the request be approved (subject to the Town Council’s usual terms and conditions).


	L 3556
	Concerns raised by Horley Bowling Club

The Clerk reported receipt of correspondence from the Bowling Club Secretary, enquiring whether repairs were to be carried out to the path adjacent to the tennis courts and expressing concern about the non-visibility of the bollard at the end of the footpath.

RESOLVED:

i) that the Club Secretary be informed that repairs to the footpath are imminent.

ii) that the bollard be painted yellow. (Work subsequently carried out by the Contractor Asbit for the sum of £74.80 plus VAT.)

 

	L 3557
L 3558
L 3559
L 3560
	Church Road Allotments

It was noted that a skip had recently been provided at the allotment site.

RESOLVED:  that payment of £250 plus VAT to Britaniacrest Recycling Ltd be approved.
Langshott Allotments

Members were advised that the Transfer Deed and side letter (regarding provision of toilets and fund for replacement TPO trees) had been signed by the Council Chairman and Town Clerk and the execution of the documents would be approved by Full Council.
RESOLVED: noted.
The Clerk explained that tenancy agreements were ready to send out to prospective tenants and reminded members that it had been previously agreed that the charge per plot until 31 January 2016 would be £45, plus a registration fee of £15.  He added that he and the Deputy Clerk would be meeting Matthew King at the site to agree final preparation work.

RESOLVED:  noted.

RESOLVED:  that payment of £1,730 plus VAT to Newmans Solicitors be approved, being legal costs, Land Registry charges and Stamp Duty return.



	L 3561

	Riverside Garden Park – Bank Erosion
The Deputy Clerk advised that the original works proposed by Borough engineers to remedy the bank erosion were no longer thought to be sufficient however they were currently dealing with other issues deemed to be more important.  Members expressed their great concern that the cycle path was very likely to collapse at this point, if no remedial works were undertaken.  Members suggested that Keith Faricy, the Borough Council Drainage Engineer, be made aware of the situation.

 RESOLVED:  noted.
(Afternote:  it was subsequently learned that it was now planned to remove tree debris from the stream to encourage the flow of the water to return to normal and relocate a section of the cycle path, should this prove necessary.)
  

	L 3562
	Emlyn Meadows – Loose Horses

Members were updated on the situation regarding the horses, which had been illegally left in a field adjacent to Emlyn Meadows and were periodically escaping onto the Meadow.  (The Town Council’s press release is appended.)  The Clerk explained that the field was jointly owned by three charities, namely the RSPCA, Cancer Research UK and Barnardo’s.  The Town Council had carried out extensive repairs to fencing and styles around the field and the three charities had been invoiced accordingly.  A legal letter had also been sent to all three charities, on behalf of the Town Council, a copy of which is appended.  The Clerk added that he had sought advice from the Town Council’s insurers and had learned that the Council would not be liable for any public liability claim, provided that it had taken all reasonable steps to prevent the horses from straying onto Emlyn Meadows.
RESOLVED:  noted.

(Afternote:  it was subsequently learned that the Police had arranged the removal of the larger pony from the site.)
RESOLVED:  noted.


	L 3563
	Winter Planting in Memorial Gardens

It was noted that the Memorial Gardens had been planted with winter bedding, in readiness for the Remembrance Services.

RESOLVED:  that the cost of £1,475 plus VAT be approved.

	L 3564
	Roses in Memorial Gardens

The Deputy Clerk advised that, following comments made by the South & South East in Bloom judges, she had sought advice about the condition of the roses in the Memorial Gardens.  She had learned that the existing roses would benefit from being pruned harder and dressing the soil with manure and a specific rose fertiliser.
RESOLVED:  that Countrywide Grounds Maintenance be informed accordingly.


	L 3565
	Planting in Ornamental Gardens

RESOLVED:  that the quotation of £600 from Amethyst Horticulture for additional planting in the Ornamental Gardens be approved.



	L 3566
	Tree Surveys

The Clerk advised that tree surveys were outstanding at Emlyn Meadows and Court Lodge Fields and said that he planned to appoint an external company to carry out the work.  He added that Richard Townsley, the Borough Council’s Tree Officer, would continue to carry out tree surveys at Horley Recreation Ground (due in 2015).
RESOLVED:  that the Clerk’s actions be approved.

(Afternote:  The Committee Chairman and Vice-Chairman subsequently gave approval for County Tree Surgeons to be appointed to carry out the work for the total sum of £550 plus VAT.)


	L 3567
L 3568
	Horley Conservation Group

It was noted that a meeting of the Group had taken place in October and another was arranged for February, to be held at the Albert Rooms, when it was planned to formally appoint the officers of the Group
RESOLVED:  noted.

Members were advised that the Clerk and Deputy Clerk were to meet on site with Kevin Lerwill of the Gatwick Greenspace Partnership to discuss a request to site a small container at the Langshott Allotments for the storage of the Group’s tools and materials. 

RERSOLVED:  noted.



	L 3569
L 3570

	Other Environment Matters 

Cllr Powell advised that he had sprayed Japanese Knotweed on the river bank at Court Lodge.  He added that he would spray the area again in the Spring and would need assistance, due to the steepness of the bank.  He had aslo treated Japanese Knotweed in Massetts Road
RESOLVED:  noted.
Cllr Powell told members that he and Cllr Bethell had mown the grass around the War Graves and added that he planned to place a wooden cross on each War Grave the following weekend.

RESOLVED:  noted.

 

	L 3571
	Horley Open Spaces Advisory Committee (HOSAC)

Members were updated on the meeting which had taken place in October. (Notes of the meeting are appended.) 

RESOLVED:  noted


	L 3572

	Horley Saturday Market

The Clerk advised that he had met with a market operator who may be interested in bringing a French Arts & Crafts Market to Horley on an occasional basis.

RESOLVED:  noted.



	L 3573

	Horley Carnival, 20 June 2015
Members were updated on the recent meeting of the Committee, when consideration had been given to possible new entertainments such as a display by Birds of Prey.

RESOLVED:  noted.



	L 3574
L 3575

	Horley in Bloom (HIB)
Members agreed that the Awards Evening in September had been very successful, with a very high attendance.
RESOLVED:  noted.
Horley in Bloom Photographic Competition

The Deputy Clerk advised that sponsorship of £716.05 had been received from Barratt Homes and it appeared that the Company was keen to be involved with next year’s competition.
RESOLVED:  noted.



	L 3576

	South & South East in Bloom
Members reviewed comments made by the judges regarding Horley Town Centre and Horley Recreation Ground.  Whilst members were very pleased to have retained Silver Gilt status for both areas, they found some of the judges’ comments to be very disappointing.  Cllr Olliver suggested that members carry out their own “judging” of both sites in the Spring to highlight areas for improvement.
RESOLVED:  noted.


	L 3577

	Estimates and Precept 2015/2016                        

Members considered this Committee’s requirements, for recommendation to the Finance & General Purposes Committee.

RESOLVED:  noted.



	L 3578

	Diary Dates
RESOLVED:  that forthcoming events be noted, in particular the Remembrance Services on 5, 9 & 11 November, the Extraordinary Full Council meeting on 11 November and the presentation on the Local Transport Review on 2 December.


	
	The meeting closed at 9.30 pm

Date of next meeting:  6 January 2015


